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Regular Meeting 

December 13, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, December 13, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
 Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.
Visitors:
Jimmy Critz and Robert Neill.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of December 13, 2012 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2. 
Public Comments
· Robert Neill – 3502 Hickory Lane.  
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. November 8, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. October  2012 Tax Collector’s Report
C. October  2012 Finance Report

Councilwoman Cureton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill  
Nays:  None
4.
Consideration of Reappointing Planning Board Members and Reducing the Size
· Planning Director Vicky Brooks explained that there were four planning board members whose terms will be up in January of 2013.  Ms. Brooks talked to Wanda Glenn, Bettylyn Krafft and Bob Neill and they all want to be reappointed; however, Bill Bates does not.  Mayor Becker stated the council could reappoint the members as a motion if they choose to do that.    

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to reappoint Wanda Glenn, Bettylyn Krafft and Robert Neill to the planning board and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None
· Ms. Brooks explained that that leaves us with five planning board members (sitting on the board); there are four openings.  One of those openings has been there since January of 2012; “we are getting no interest in the planning board”.  Ms. Brooks further explained that at the last meeting Councilwoman Coffey (Planning Board Chair) and others talked about possibly reducing the size of the planning board – for two reasons: (1) for efficiency – they get through things quicker with a smaller crowd, and (2) it helps with a quorum.  Councilwoman Critz added that for many years we were actively changing, rewriting and evaluating, which has settled down, so there is a little less pressure on the planning board; it would be prudent on the council’s part to consider reducing it, because there is not as much demand right now; “we could always (if something comes up and a greater demand is created) come back and reconsider if it is needed”.  Mayor Becker commented/questioned that there is a consensus of the five members that they would be okay with reducing the size.  Councilwoman Coffey responded absolutely, it is on task, efficient and there really is no need for a larger one at this point.  Mayor Becker referred to the point that Ms. Brooks made (in the memo) in regards to Councilwoman Coffey serving on the town council and the planning board; there could be a legislative versus quasi-judicial conflict if there is a Conditional Use Permit.  The planning board doesn’t vote quasi-judicially; however, they hear the case and make a recommendation to the council.  When council members hear the case they have to have had no exposure to it outside of that council meeting.  Ms. Brooks added that Bill Duston had mentioned that there was no problem having a planning board and town council membership coincide, but for Conditional Use Permits it would be better if Councilwoman Coffey did not hear the case [at the planning board level].  Ms. Brooks stated that this will still leave the town with four potential members and a quorum is three, so we wouldn’t have a problem having a quorum to hear the Conditional Use Permit.  Mayor Becker noted that his feeling was that the staff likes this change, the Chairwoman of the planning board likes the change and the council likes this change.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the reduction of the planning board size to five members and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill

Nays: None
5.
Consideration of the 2013 Holiday Schedule 

· Ms. Brooks pointed out that town hall is normally closed on Christmas Eve and Christmas day.  Mayor Becker added that it [Christmas] falls on a Wednesday and Ms. Brooks is recommending closing Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday, which is one more day than usual.  Everything else is the standard federal holidays.  Councilwoman Critz asked why Ms. Brooks did not want to do Monday, so that they could not have an interruption with the weekend there on that Christmas    (instead of the Thursday).  Closing for three days, because typically that is just not the time of year that people are going to be pursuing information anyway.  Ms. Brooks responded probably not, we could do the whole week actually. Councilwoman Critz stated that she thought if they had Monday they would have better utilization of the weekend as well.  Ms. Brooks responded that the day after Christmas just seemed…..Monday could be thrown in there too.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she didn’t have a problem with throwing Monday in there if everybody else is okay with it or even approving this now and considering as it gets nearer next year whatever works, but if you wanted to leave town or if you just wanted to have time with your family, it seems kind of a little bit interrupted and pointless to throw that day in the middle when “you guys could use it to be with your families”.  Mayor Becker commented that the council could adopt [the schedule] as is or add Monday, or add Monday instead of Thursday.  Councilwoman Neill replied that she thought it makes more sense; it would be better to add Monday.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt this schedule for next year adding Monday, December 23, 2013 and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None
· Ms. Brooks pointed out that the 2012 schedule did not include New Year’s Eve.  There was a consensus of the council to add New Year’s Eve 2012 to this year’s schedule.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to add Monday, December 31, New Year’s Eve to our 2012 Holiday Schedule and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill



Nays: None
6.
Consideration of the Records Retention and Disposition Schedule - Municipal

· Mayor Becker noted that the council adopted a Records Retention Schedule in the past, so it is not a big deal – Ms. Brooks could probably give the council a brief overview.  Ms. Brooks explained that the council adopted the schedule back in April of 2005.  The Records Retention Schedule is what the town has to go by to dispose of paperwork; it is our guideline, because we can’t just throw anything in the garbage.   Mayor Becker added that Ms. Brooks has the whole book from the State that lists every category whether it’s financial records, zoning records, tax records, you name it they have a period of time that you have to retain it with the exception of minutes, which are permanent.  Ms. Brooks noted that the only thing this town has done differently is that they wanted to keep the audio tapes for a year after the approval of the minutes, whereas the Records Retention Schedule allows you to destroy that audio as soon as the minutes are approved.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Brooks was asking for the council to change that or if she was okay with the way we are currently doing it.  Ms. Brooks responded “however you want it”.  Mayor Becker commented that if the council wanted to keep it that way, Ms. Brooks suggested that our motion should be to adopt the State Records Retention Schedule with the exception of maintaining audio records for one year after approval.  

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve and follow the Municipal Records Retention and Disposition Schedule with the exception of maintaining the audio tapes for one year and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

7.
Consideration of Laptop Computer for the Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator

· Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Brooks needed him to explain about the computer; it is sort of time for that office computer to be replaced.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that it was pretty self-explanatory [agenda packet memo] and that she didn’t see that is was outside the guidelines of purchases; it is reasonable.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the only other two official computers are Ms. Ridings' and his, which are serving their purpose admirably.  We have never had to use the emergency computer purchase authorization.  The few times we have had a system crash of one sort or another, Ms. Brooks or he has been able to fix it.  Mayor Becker explained that he had briefly gone over this with Ms. Brooks, and knowing what features correspond to her needs he thought going to one computer for everything (the one she is using for the website is bogged down and is really a pain) is a good idea. 
· Ms. Brooks asked the council if we were limited to that amount [as shown in the agenda packet].  Mayor Becker mentioned that there could be a slight change after we get Dell on the phone to talk to them and the price might go up.  Councilwoman Critz suggested a $2,000 limit.  
· Councilwoman Countryman made a motion with Councilwoman Critz’s amendment to purchase a computer similar or identical to this not to exceed $2,000.00 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None
8.
Consideration of City and County Clerks Institute and Academy

· Ms. Brooks noted that this is the annual County and City Clerks Institute and Academy.  Ms. Ridings has told Ms. Brooks that she does not want to go, but it would be whether or not Ms. Brooks would go or not.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to authorize the Town Clerk and Deputy (if she decides to go after this) that it be open to both to attend the Institute and Academy in January 2013 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None

9.
Other Business

· Councilman Countryman commented that he thought the downtown area looks very nice; all of the lighting has shown great improvement and he hopes the citizens are pleased with what they see.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it looks awesome.  Councilman Countryman added that we can’t be Waxhaw.  Mayor Becker thanked Ms. Brooks and mentioned that he spoke with one of the planners in Waxhaw (they had just gotten their lights on) and told her how beautiful it was.  Mayor Becker asked how many staff [members] Waxhaw has now and was told that they have six in public works as well as two full time events planners.  Councilman Countryman commented that they have a bucket truck too.  Mayor Becker responded that we have a bucket truck too!  Councilman Countryman’s bucket on his tractor!  Ms. Brooks shared a photo with the council of Mayor Becker (in the bucket) and Councilman Countryman (on the tractor) putting lights on the tree at the corner of Highway 75 and Potter Road.  Mayor Becker thanked everybody who helped out on that and stated that he hoped the public likes it.    

· Mayor Becker reminded that the council of a previous discussion on the fact that Union County and the City of Monroe were thinking of partnering in economic development; the county commissioners decided to do that and the City of Monroe approved the arrangement.  There are several hundred thousands of dollars changing hands.  They now have a board of 24 people and municipal governments can buy into this board (if they wish) at the cost of $7,500 to have a representative on the board.  Mayor Becker pointed out that Chris Platé (Monroe Economic Development Director) is heading up this joint venture and he is going to be contacting municipalities and staying in touch and accepting input.  Mayor Becker further pointed out that it was his feeling that he didn’t see why the town needed to spend $7,500 to sit on a board; however, he wanted to present that to the council, because they need to know by January 9, 2013.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she had served on two county boards and while we will still get all of the information we don’t have input if we don’t have a sitting member on that board, not that she has seen the input produce a lot of fruit in the overall scheme of things, but she does think that input has had individual and a little bit of “connect” influence.  Councilwoman Critz stated that would be the only thing that she could think of off the top of her head, is that we will get informed, but we won’t have the ability to input or influence.  Councilwoman Neill thought that this board comes with a high price tag.  Mayor Becker explained that the way it is going to work is the way it has worked in the past, it is less than the stand alone Partnership for Progress was since they are using existing City of Monroe staff.  Mayor Becker remembered when Mr. Platé came out here with one of his staff eight years ago to discuss the John Shannon property with him about a potential purchaser of that property and Mr. Platé said (this was back when it was just the City of Monroe) that when somebody needs that much rail frontage and that size property he knows that it is there and they are going to promote the site even though it is not in Monroe.  It seems to Mayor Becker that the town doesn’t have a lot of unknown needs and he didn’t feel strongly that the council should have a special meeting to approve that money (unless the council felt that we should).  Mayor Becker pointed out that we might be able to have Mr. Platé come to a meeting after they get established or that he might be able to meet with him and report back on that and the council can give him direction on how to interface, because it is going to be a new sort of model. The consensus of the council was that we did not need to buy a seat and that we did not need to call a special meeting.      
10. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:59 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, January 10, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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